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D&C#26    “Go Ye Into All the World, and Preach My Gospel” 

Outline: 

    I. Introduction 
   II. The Lord Poured Out Great Blessings During the 
       Kirtland Period 
  III. The Saints in Kirtland Made Great Sacrifices to 
       Share the Gospel 
   IV. Members of the Quorum of the Twelve Taught Thousands 
       in England 
    V. Many Saints in Kirtland Remained Valiant Despite 
       Persecution 
   VI. Conclusions 
 
I. Introduction 
 
Times were difficult in Kirtland. The outpouring of the 
Spirit with the dedication of the Kirtland Temple on  
March 27, 1836, came after the Saints had sacrificed their 
all in order to build it. Within sixteen months, of the 
temple dedication, a spirit of gloom and wickedness rested 
upon the Saints.   
 
Joseph Fielding McConkie and Craig J. Ostler state, 
 
“As the night follows the day, so the light and glory that 
surrounded the dedication of the Kirtland Temple was 
supplanted by darkness and evil. In the summer of 1837, 
members of the Quorum of the Twelve, witnesses of the Book 
of Mormon, and other key priesthood leaders met in the 
upper room of the temple to dispose of Joseph Smith as the 
prophet of the Lord. Their plan was to organize a new 
Church, with David Whitmer at its head. They had determined 
to reject the Prophet, the Book of Mormon, and the 
priesthood, while seeking to unite the Christian world 
around repentance, baptism, and the Bible (George A. Smith, 
Journal of Discourses, 11:11). 
 
“In the midst of this darkness, Joseph Smith said, ‘God 
revealed to me that something new must be done for the 
salvation of His Church.” (History of the Church, 2:489). 
(Revelations of the Restoration. Salt Lake City: Deseret 
Book Co., 2000, 898) 
 
What was to be done?  
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Andrew Jenson states, 
   
“1837. June--Early in this month Apostles Heber C. Kimball 
and Orson Hyde were set apart by the First Presidency of 
the Church to go on a mission to England. This was the 
first foreign mission of the Church. A few days later 
Willard Richards was called to accompany them.  

Tues. June 13—-Apostles Heber C. Kimball and Orson Hyde and 
Elders Willard Richards and Joseph Fielding left Kirtland, 
Ohio, for their missions to England. 

“July. Sat. 1-—Apostles Heber C. Kimball and Orson Hyde and 
Elders Willard Richards and Joseph Fielding, accompanied by 
three brethren from Canada, namely, John Goodson, Isaac 
Russell and John Snider, sailed from New York on the ship 
Garrick. They arrived in Liverpool, England, on the 20th.”  
(Church Chronology. A Record of Important Events. Compiled 
by Andrew Jenson. Salt Lake City: The Deseret News, 1898,  
[Second Edition, Revised and Enlarged, 1914], 13). 
 
Concurrent with the period of apostasy and speculation in 
Kirtland, the Lord called Apostles and Elders to serve a 
mission to England. The message of the Lord was clear. When 
we turn from our own needs, and focus our attention upon 
the spreading of the gospel, good things happen, both for 
the Church and the members who are willing to serve. It is 
important to also note, the call to serve a mission, then 
and now, always involves sacrifice. 
 
Heber C. Kimball states, 
 
“On Sunday, the 4th day of June, 1837,…the Prophet Joseph 
Smith came to me, while I was seated in front of the stand, 
above the sacrament table, on the Melchizedek side of the 
Temple, in Kirtland, and whispering to me, said, ‘Brother 
Heber, the Spirit of the Lord has whispered to me: ‘Let my 
servant Heber go to England and proclaim the Gospel, and 
open the door of salvation to that nation.” 
 
“The thought was overpowering. He had been surprised at his 
call to the apostleship. Now he was over-whelmed. Like 
Jeremiah he staggered under the weight of his own weakness, 
exclaiming in self-humiliation: ‘O, Lord, I am a man of 
stammering tongue, and altogether unfit for such a work: 
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“The idea of such a mission was almost more than I could 
bear up under. I was almost ready to sink under the burden 
which was placed upon me. 
 
“However, all these considerations did not deter me from 
the path of duty; the moment I understood the will of my 
Heavenly Father, I felt a determination to go at all 
hazards, believing that He would support me by His almighty 
power, and endow me with every qualification that I needed; 
and although my family was dear to me, and I should have to 
leave them almost destitute, I felt that the cause of 
truth, the Gospel of Christ, outweighed every other 
consideration.”  
 
“John F. Boynton said to me, ‘If you are such a fool as to 
go at the call of the fallen prophet, Joseph Smith, I will 
not help you a dime, and if you are cast on Van Deiman’s 
land, I will not make an effort to help you.’ Lyman E. 
Johnson said he did not want me to go on my mission, but if 
I was determined to go, he would help me all he could; he 
took off his cloak from off his back and put it on mine; 
which was the first cloak I ever had.” (Orson F. Whitney. 
The Life of Heber C. Kimball. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 
1888, [First Collector’s Edition Printing, 1992], 104-105). 
 
When we indicate our willingness to do the Lord’s work,  
there will be those who try to discourage us as well as 
others who are willing to give us the coat off their backs.   
   
II. The Lord Poured Out Great Blessings During the Kirtland 
    Period 
 
During many of the past lessons we have focused on the 
doctrines that were revealed and events that occurred while 
the Saints were in Kirtland, Ohio.  
 
*What are some of the important doctrines the Lord revealed 
 during the Kirtland period?  
 
These would include: The law of consecration; The law of 
tithing and the law of the fast; The kingdoms of glory; The 
Word of Wisdom; The Second Coming and the priesthood. 
 
*What are some of the important events and accomplishments 
 during the Kirtland period? 
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Important events would include: The publication of the Book 
of Commandments (1831); The Joseph Smith Translation of the 
Bible (1831-1833); The Organization of the Priesthood and 
designated quorums (1831-1835); Obtaining Egyptian rolls of 
papyrus, including writings of Moses and Abraham (1835); 
The Building and dedication of the Kirtland Temple (1836); 
and, the restoration of special keys by Moses, Elias, and 
Elijah (1836). 

III. The Saints in Kirtland Made Great Sacrifices to Share 
     the Gospel  
 
The Kirtland period began with missionaries stopping in 
Kirtland on their way to the teach the Lamanites in 
Missouri. Later the call was extended to spread the gospel  
not only within the United States, but also to Canada and 
England. As noted this was accomplished at great sacrifice 
and cost to the individuals and families involved. 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 42:6 
 

6 And ye shall go forth in the power of my Spirit, 
preaching my gospel, two by two, in my name, lifting 
up your voices as with the sound of a trump, declaring 
my word like unto angels of God. 
 

Doctrine and Covenants 88:81 
 

81 Behold, I sent you out to testify and warn the 
people, and it becometh every man who hath been warned 
to warn his neighbor.  
 

These are just two verses from the Doctrine and Covenants 
underlining the importance of preaching the gospel in the 
latter days. The commandment to share the gospel with 
others, continues today. None are exempt from this special 
opportunity. 
 
Our Heritage states, 
 
“Zera Pulsipher, a convert from Ohio,…joined the Church in 
January 1832, and recorded that shortly afterward, he was 
ordained to the office of an elder and went to preaching 
with considerable success at home and abroad… 
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“One of the first converts baptized by Elder Pulsipher in 
Richland, [New York], was a young farmer named Wilford 
Woodruff, who would one day become one of the most 
successful missionaries in the history of the Church and 
the fourth President of the Church…  
 
“Elders Erastus Snow and John E. Page were also poor when 
they left for the mission field in the spring of 1836. 
Describing his status at the time of his departure for a 
mission in western Pennsylvania, Elder Snow wrote. ‘I left 
Kirtland on foot and alone with a small suitcase containing 
a few Church works and a pair of socks, with five cents in 
my pocket, being all my worldly wealth.’ Elder Page told 
the Prophet he could not accept a call to preach because he 
was destitute of clothing. He didn’t even have a coat to 
wear. The Prophet responded by removing his coat and giving 
it to Elder Page. He told Elder Page to go on his mission 
and the Lord would bless him abundantly.” (Our Heritage. 
Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day 
Saints, 1996, 30-32). 
 
Church History in the Fulness of Times states,  
 
“In 1836 Elder Parley P. Pratt, a member of the Quorum of 
the Twelve, was called to serve a mission to Canada. On his 
way to Toronto, Canada, ‘a stranger gave him a letter of 
introduction to John Taylor, a Methodist lay preacher in 
Toronto. Taylor was affiliated with a group who believed 
the existing church did not correspond with New Testament 
Christianity. For two years this group had met several 
times a week for the ‘purpose of seeking truth, independent 
of any sectarian organization.’ In Toronto, Elder Pratt was 
courteously received by the Taylors, but they were not at 
first enthusiastic about his message. 
 
“Discouraged at being unable to secure a place to preach, 
Parley decided to leave Toronto. Before going he stopped at 
the Taylors to get some of his luggage and to say goodbye. 
While he was there, Leonora Taylor told her friend, Mrs. 
Isabella Walton about Parley’s problem and said she was 
sorry he was leaving. ‘He may be a man of God.’ she said. 
Mrs. Walton replied that she had been inspired by the 
Spirit to visit the Taylors that morning because she was 
willing to let Elder Pratt stay at her home and preach. He 
did so and was eventually invited to attend a meeting of 
John Taylor’s group, in which John read the New Testament 
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account of Philip’s preaching in Samaria. ‘Now,’ said he,  
‘where is our Philip? Where is our receiving the Word with 
joy, and being baptized when we believed? Where is our 
Peter and John? Our apostles? Where is our Holy Ghost by 
the laying on of hands?… ‘When Parley was invited to speak, 
he declared that he had answers to John Taylor’s questions. 
 
“For three weeks John Taylor attended Elder Pratt’s 
meetings, making detailed notes of his sermons and 
carefully comparing them with the scriptures. Gradually he 
became convinced that the true gospel of Jesus Christ was 
restored. He and his wife, Leonora, were baptized on 9 May 
1836” (Church History in the Fulness of Times [Church 
Educational System manual, 1993], 157; see also Parley P. 
Pratt, Autobiography of Parley P. Pratt. [1975], 134-40, 
151). 
 
John Taylor was ordained an elder and served faithfully as 
a missionary. Later he became the third President of the 
Church. 
 
*How did the Lord bless Elder Pratt as he sought to preach 
 the gospel? 
 
Elder Pratt became discouraged because he had no where to 
preach the gospel. He was ready to leave the area, when 
Mrs. Isabella Walton was inspired to visit the Taylors and 
she was willing to allow him stay at her home and preach. 
Later, Elder Pratt was invited to speak to John Taylor’s 
group and eventually, John Taylor and his wife, Leonora, 
joined the Church. 
 
Don L. Searle shares the experience of Levi Hancock, 
 
“Levi Hancock was baptized in November 1830, and soon 
afterward he was called to leave Kirtland and serve a 
mission in Missouri. The journey involved walking hundreds 
of miles, and he and his companion, Zebedee Coltrin, had 
success in preaching the gospel as they traveled. ‘But they 
also suffered hardships on their journey. Levi fell ill 
because of an infection in his feet and had to spend time 
recuperating with a family who took him in while Zebedee 
went on without him. Later, in Missouri, he continued to 
struggle with illness and chafed at times because of his 
inability to do all he wanted. But grateful to serve, he 
wrote: ‘I have to be honest before God and do all the good 
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I can for his kingdom or woe is me. I care not for the 
world nor what they say. They have to meet my Testimony at 
the Judgment seat. I mean that my conduct shall be such 
that my words will be believed, the Lord being my helper.’ 
 
Later, Levi served valiantly as part of Zion’s Camp. In 
February 1835 he was chosen as one of the Presidents of the 
Seventy.” (See Don L. Searle, “It Is the Truth, I Can Feel 
It,” Ensign, July 1999, 48-50). 
 
*What can we learn about missionary work from these 
 stories? 
 
In each of the experiences we have addressed, poverty, ill 
heath, discouragement were common to missionary 
experiences. It was a trial for them to accept the call to 
serve, but they accepted and went forth to serve.  
 
*What can we learn about overcoming adversity in missionary 
 work? 
 
None of these individuals had an easy experience. All 
experienced trials and hardships. We should not be 
surprised if we also experience challenges in our service 
to the Lord. We must do as they did. Accept the call to 
serve and persevere even when challenges and adversity 
arise. Levi Hancock could have easily given up and returned 
home, but he did not. He was faithful to his call.  
 
*What sacrifices do we need to make in order to serve as 
 full-time missionaries? 

       
We, too, may experience financial as well as health issues. 
We, too, will have to leave loved ones behind, including 
grandchildren. If we are faithful, the Lord will bless us 
and we will grateful for the opportunity to serve. 

*What sacrifices do may we need to make to be able to share 
 the gospel with our friends and neighbors? 
 
We may experience their rejection, the loss of their 
friendship, even ridicule. We must, however, remember the 
rewards will be greater than the adversity we may 
experience. Someday they may thank us. If they remain 
resolute in their rejection of the gospel, at least we were 



8 

 

faithful in our responsibility to give them the opportunity 
to hear the truth.  

IV. Members of the Quorum of the Twelve Taught Thousands in 
    England 
 
The Apostles, Heber C. Kimball and Orson Hyde, along with  
Elders Willard Richards, Joseph Fielding, John Goodson, 
Isaac Russell, and John Snider arrived in Liverpool, 
England, on Saturday, July 22, 1837. On the day of their 
arrival, it was a holiday in England. They saw a flag that 
stated, Truth Will Prevail. The missionaries cried aloud, 
“Amen! Thanks be to God. Truth will prevail!” 
 
Maurine Jensen Proctor and Scott Facer Proctor state, 
 
“Joseph Fielding left the other missionaries, and went to 
stay with his brother James…James Fielding’s Vauxhall 
Chapel was packed the next day [July 23, 1837] to hear the 
Mormon elders preach first in the afternoon and then in the 
evening. [The meeting was a success for the Mormon elders, 
but not for James. As he saw the effect the preaching of 
the Mormon Elders had upon his flock], he lamented, 
‘Kimball bored the holes, Goodson drove the nails, and Hyde 
clinched them.” 
 
“Baptism for nine people, including some of the leading men 
of Fielding’s congregation, was set for the next Sunday, 
July 30, 1837. Yet just as there had been an outpouring of 
light, so the forces of darkness conspired against the 
work…Isaac Russell came upstairs and requested a 
blessing…[as] he was tormented by devils…As Heber began to 
give a blessing,…’I was struck with a great force by some 
invisible power and fell senseless on the floor as if I had 
been shot, and the first thing that I recollected was that 
I was supported by Brothers Hyde and Russell, who were 
beseeching the throne of grace on my behalf. They then laid 
me on the bed, but my agony was so great that I could not 
endure, and I was obliged to get out, and fell on my knees 
and began to pray. I then sat on the bed and could 
distinctly see the evil spirits, who foamed and gnashed 
their teeth upon us.’ ‘We saw the devils coming in legions, 
with their leaders…They came toward us like armies rushing 
to battle.” (The Gathering. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book 
Co., 1996, 19-21). 
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Andrew Jenson states, 
 
“1837. July. Sun.30—-Nine persons were baptized in the 
river Ribble, at Preston, England, as the first converts to 
the fullness of the gospel in England. George D. Watt was 
the first person baptized.” (Church Chronology. A Record of 
Important Events. Compiled by Andrew Jenson. Salt Lake 
City: The Deseret News, 1898, [Second Edition, Revised and 
Enlarged, 1914], 13). 
 
The missionaries were successful and many joined the 
Church. 
 
Andrew Jenson states, 
 
“December [1837]. Mon. 25—-The first general conference by 
Latter-day Saints in England was held in the ‘Cock Pit,’ at 
Preston. The Church in England numbered already [six months 
later] about one thousand members. At this conference the 
Word of Wisdom was first publicly taught in England.” 
(Church Chronology. A Record of Important Events. Compiled 
by Andrew Jenson. Salt Lake City: The Deseret News, 1898, 
[Second Edition, Revised and Enlarged, 1914], 14). 
 
Maurine Jensen Proctor and Scott Facer Proctor state, 
 
“Elders Kimball, Richards, and Hyde had been away from home 
a year when they again set sail for America in April of 
1838, leaving behind them more than fifteen hundred new 
Saints and Joseph Fielding as the new British mission 
president to continue the work. 
 
“The standard is planted in the land and they can’t root it 
up for it has become so powerful,’ Heber said.” (The 
Gathering. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 1996, 29). 
 
On the 23rd of July 1837, the day the missionaries first 
preached the gospel in James Fielding’s Vauxhall Chapel in 
Preston, England, Joseph Smith received a revelation from 
the Lord, Section 112. It was concerning the Twelve 
Apostles. Since Thomas B. Marsh was the President of the 
Quorum of the Twelve Apostles, at the time, the revelation 
was directed to him.  
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Dan Barker states, 
 
“Elders David Patten and Thomas B. Marsh resided in 
Missouri while the remainder of the Twelve lived in the 
Kirtland area. When Thomas B. Marsh found out about the 
failure of the Kirtland Safety Society and news of fellow 
apostles John Boynton, Lyman Wright, Orson Hyde, Orson 
Pratt, Parley P. Pratt, William McLellin, and Luke Johnson 
all sliding away from the Prophet (some in open rebellion), 
both Thomas and David Patten journeyed to Kirtland. Thomas 
left with good intentions, hope to reunite the Twelve, but 
once in Kirtland, he was offended. Joseph Smith [had] 
called Heber C. Kimball and Orson Hyde [on missions] to 
England. The two apostles, along with Willard Richards and 
Joseph Fielding, left Kirtland June 13, 1837. Since Thomas 
B. Marsh was the President of the Quorum of the Twelve, he 
felt it was his place to inform the Twelve of mission calls 
or be the one to introduce the gospel in foreign lands” 
(Little-Known Stories About the Doctrine and Covenants. 
Springville, Utah: CFI, An Imprint of Cedar Fort, Inc., 
2012, 222-223). 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 112:12-15, 19-22 
 

12 And pray for thy brethren of the Twelve. Admonish 
them sharply for my name’s sake, and let them be 
admonished for all their sins, and be ye faithful 
before me unto my name. 
13 And after their temptations, and much tribulation, 
behold, I, the Lord will feel after them, and if they 
harden not their hearts, and stiffen not their necks 
against me, they shall be converted, and I will heal 
them. 
14 Now, I say unto you, and what I say unto you, I say 
unto all the Twelve:… 
15 Exalt not yourselves; rebel not against my servant 
Joseph; for verily I say unto you,, I am with him, and 
my hand shall be over him; and the keys which I have 
given him, and also to youward, shall not be taken 
from him till I come. 
 
19 Wherefore, whithersoever they shall send you, go 
ye, and I will be with you; and in whatsoever place ye 
shall proclaim my name an effectual door shall be 
opened unto you, that they may receive my word. 
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20 Whosoever receiveth my word receiveth me, and 
whosoever receiveth me, receiveth those, the First 
Presidency, whom I have sent, whom I have made 
counselors for my name’s sake unto you. 
21 And again I say unto you, that whosoever ye shall 
send in my name, by the voice of your brethren, the 
Twelve, duly recommended and authorized by you, shall 
have power to open the door of my kingdom unto any 
nation whithersoever ye shall send them-- 
22 Inasmuch as they shall humble themselves before me, 
and abide in my word, and hearken to the voice of my 
Spirit. 
 

*What promises did the Lord make to the Twelve Apostles in 
 these verses? 
 
If they would repent, they would “have the power to open 
the door of my kingdom unto any nation [“to which they are 
sent” (D&C 112:21). Also “in whatsoever place ye shall 
proclaim my name an effectual door shall be opened unto 
you”(D&C 112:19). 
 
Kay Darowski states, 
 
“[Doctrine and Covenants 112], was a source of great 
guidance and comfort to [Thomas] Marsh, as well as stern 
admonition. [While the Lord had some positive words for 
[Thomas] Marsh: vs. 1,3-4, 16, 19, 30-31], he was also told 
there were a few things in his life ‘with which I, the 
Lord, was not well pleased [vs. 2].’ Marsh was counseled to 
‘be ye faithful before me,’ [vs. 12] and for he and the 
Twelve to ‘exalt not yourselves; rebel not against my 
servant Joseph’[vs. 15], but to ‘purify your hearts’[vs. 
28] and ‘cleanse your hearts’ [vs. 33] in preparation for 
proclaiming the gospel… 
 
“Relationship among the Twelve improved for a season, and 
in July, [Thomas] Marsh, Joseph Smith, and others departed 
for a mission to Canada. Returning to Far West, Missouri, 
Marsh continued his efforts to strengthen the Church and 
show support for Joseph Smith. [Following the death of his 
son, James, age 14, the following May, Joseph Smith 
preached his funeral sermon]. 
 
“[However], within a few months, Marsh fell prey to a 
spirit of apostasy, as had many others. He was among 
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several Latter-day Saints who became disturbed by the 
increasingly violent relations between Church members and 
their Missouri neighbors. Also contributing to his 
deepening dissatisfaction was the infamous ‘cream 
strippings’ incident, which occurred in August or September 
1838, involving Marsh’s wife, Elizabeth, and Lucinda 
Harris, the wife of George W. Harris…Sometime in the fall 
of 1838, Marsh left Far West with his family and began 
actively opposing the Saints.” (“The Faith and Fall of 
Thomas Marsh,” in Revelations in Context. Salt Lake City: 
The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 2016, 57-
58). 
 
Doctrine and Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine 
Teacher’s Manual states, 
 
“The Lord promised the Twelve that He would give them power 
to open nations to the preaching of the gospel if they 
would ‘humble themselves before [Him],…abide in [His] word, 
and hearken to the voice of [His] Spirit” (D&C 112:21-22)… 
The Lord continues to fulfill this promise.”(Doctrine and 
Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine Teacher’s 
Manual. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus Christ of 
Latter-day Saints, 1999, 148). 
 
Thomas S. Monson states, 
 
“In 1968 when I made my first visit to the German 
Democratic Republic, tensions were high. Trust and 
understanding did not exist. No diplomatic relations had 
been established. On a cloudy and rain-filled day I 
journeyed to the city to Gorlitz, situated deep in the 
German Democratic Republic…I attended my first meeting with 
the Saints. We assembled in a small and ancient building. 
As the members sang the hymns of Zion, they literally 
filled the hall with their faith and devotion. 
 
“My heart was filled with sorrow when I realized the 
members had no patriarch, no wards or stakes-—just branches 
[small authorized groups of members with limited 
organizations and leadership]. They could not receive 
temple blessings—-either endowments or sealings as there 
was not a temple in their country [nor] could the members 
leave their country…No official visitor had come from 
Church headquarters in a long time…Yet they trusted in the 
Lord with all their hearts. 
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“I stood at the pulpit, and with tear-filled eyes and a 
voice choked with emotion, I made a promise to the people: 
‘If you will remain true and faithful to the commandments 
of God, every blessing any member of the Church enjoys in 
any other country will be yours.’ Then I realized what I 
had said. That night, I dropped to my knees and pleaded 
with my Heavenly Father, ‘Father, I’m on Thy errand; this 
is Thy Church. I have spoken words that came not from me 
but from Thee and Thy Son. Wilt Thou fulfill the promise in 
the lives of this noble people.’ Thus concluded my first 
visit to the German Democratic Republic.” 
 
Eight years later, Elder Monson offered a dedicatory prayer 
on the land: 
 
“On a Sunday morning, April 27, 1975, I stood on an 
outcropping of rock situated between the cities of Dresden 
and Meissen, high above the Elbe River, and offered a 
prayer on the land and its people. That prayer noted the 
faith of the members. It emphasized the tender feelings of 
many hearts filled with an overwhelming desire to obtain 
temple blessings. A plea for peace was expressed. Divine 
help was requested. I spoke the words: ‘Dear Father, let 
this be the beginning of a new day for the members of Thy 
Church in this land.’ 
 
“Suddenly, from far below the valley, a bell in a church 
steeple began to chime and the shrill crow of a rooster 
broke the morning silence, each heralding the commencement 
of a new day. Though my eyes were closed, I felt a warmth 
from the sun’s rays reaching my face, my hands, my arms. 
How could this be? An incessant rain had been falling all 
morning. 
 
“At the conclusion of the prayer, I gazed heavenward. I 
noted a ray of sunshine which streamed from an opening in 
the heavy clouds, a ray which engulfed the spot where our 
small group stood. From that moment I knew divine help was 
at hand. 
 
Following this inspired prayer, the Church grew rapidly in 
the land. District councils were organized, following the 
creation of stakes. Priesthood leaders and patriarchs were 
called. The Freiberg Germany temple was dedicated in 1985 
[Ten years after the land had been dedicated for the 
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preaching of the gospel]. And in 1989 the government 
permitted the Church to send full-time missionaries to the 
country.” (“Thanks Be to God,” in Ensign, 1989, 50-53). 
 
This is a latter day fulfillment of the promise from the 
Lord in Doctrine and Covenants, Section 112. 
 
Doctrine and Covenants 112:19, 21 [underline added] 
 

19 Wherefore, whithersoever they shall send you, go 
ye, and I will be with you; and in whatsoever place ye 
shall proclaim my name an effectual door shall be 
opened unto you, that they may receive my word. 

 
21…that whosoever ye shall send in my name, by the 
voice of your brethren, the Twelve, duly recommended 
and authorized by you, shall have power to open the 
door of my kingdom unto any nation whithersoever ye 
shall send them-— 
 

As we are prepared to move the work forward, the Lord will 
open doors in those nations where the missionaries are 
currently denied entrance by the existing governments. In 
my lifetime, I have seen the missionary work go forth in 
Russia and in Italy. This has recently included the 
building of the Rome Italy Temple, soon to be dedicated. 
China yet remains on the list of limited missionary 
activity, but the day will also come for the preaching of 
the gospel in this land.  
 
V. Many Saints in Kirtland Remained Valiant Despite 
   Persecution 
 
In response to the increase needs for funds to pay off 
existing debts, including the unpaid bills for the 
construction of the Kirtland Temple, the leaders considered 
establishing a bank in Kirtland.  
 
Casey Paul Griffiths, Susan Easton Black, and Mary Jane 
Woodger state, 
 
‘Accordingly, on November 2, 1836,…Elder Orson Hyde was 
dispatched to Columbus, Ohio, with the articles of 
agreement and the charge to petition the Ohio legislature 
for a bank charter.  
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“[Upon the rejection by the Ohio legislature], the Church 
leaders met in Kirtland on January 2, 1837, and organized 
the Kirtland Safety Society Anti-Banking Company…The stock 
ledger book of the Kirtland Safety Society lists the names 
of 205 LDS members holding accounts with the society and 
includes most of the leaders among its 287 account pages. 
 
“In June 1837, Joseph Smith, then serving as a treasurer of 
the Kirtland Safety Society Anti-Banking Company withdrew 
his support from the society. The Society functioned for a 
short time under the direction of Warren Parrish and his 
associates. In August 1837 Joseph Smith denounced the 
business practices of Parrish and his associates and warned 
subscribers to beware. The Kirtland Safety Society Anti-
Banking Company closed its doors in November 1837.  
 
“Convert Benjamin Johnson lamented, ‘Men in high places 
began to complain and reproach each other, and brotherly 
love was found smothered…All was not forgotten by many, who 
were like Judas, ready to sell or destroy the prophet 
Joseph and his followers. 
 
“The controversy in Kirtland was about more than just the 
failure of the bank. Historian Ronald Esplin wrote: ‘What 
was at issue was not simply prosperity or economic decline 
or the failure of the bank, although all of those were 
important. The central issue for many was their 
understanding of prophetic leadership: What was the role of 
a prophet? Was a prophet, like the Protestant minister in 
America tradition, expected to preach to us on Sunday out 
of the Book of Mormon or modern revelation, but not lead 
the community? Or was a prophet to lead a community of 
gathered Saints into a new way of organizing themselves, 
where all of their labor worked together to build the 
kingdom of God on earth?” (The Failure of the Kirtland 
Safety Society. What You Don’t Know About the 100 Most 
Important Events in Church History. Salt Lake City: Deseret 
Book Co., 2016, 81-83). 
 
The result was that Joseph Smith was held responsible for 
the failure of the Kirtland Safety Society. He was seen by 
some as a fallen prophet, and his life was in danger. In 
contrast to the departure of the Church from New York to 
Ohio, the danger to the Prophet’s life came not only from 
outside the Church, but also from within.  
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The Lord had told Joseph on September 11, 1831, at 
Kirtland, Ohio, their time would be limited in Ohio.  
 
Doctrine and Covenants 64:21 [underline added] 
 

21 I will not that my servant Fredrick G. Williams 
should sell his farm, for I, the Lord, will to retain 
a strong hold in the land of Kirtland, for the space 
of five years,… 

   
Casey Paul Griffiths, Susan Easton Black, and Mary Jane 
Woodger state, 

“Lucy Mack Smith wrote of persecution becoming so violent 
that ‘Joseph regarded it as unsafe to remain any longer in 
Kirtland. 

“The Prophet sought confirmation from the Lord and was 
told: ‘Thus saith the Lord, let the Presidency of my 
Church, take their families as soon as is practicable, and 
a door is open for them, and move to the west [Far West, 
Missouri], as fast as the way is made plain before their 
faces…Verily I say unto you, the time has come, that your 
labors are finished in this place for a season.” (The 
Failure of the Kirtland Safety Society. What You Don’t Know 
About the 100 Most Important Events in Church History. Salt 
Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 2016, 83). 

Andrew Jenson states, 

“1838. Jan. Fri. 12—-Joseph Smith, jun., and Sidney Rigdon 
left Kirtland Ohio, on horseback to escape mob violence. 
They traveled toward Missouri. 

“March. Wed. 14—-Joseph the Prophet arrived at Far West, 
Missouri, with his family, accompanied by Apostles Brigham 
Young and others.” (Church Chronology. A Record of 
Important Events. Compiled by Andrew Jenson. Salt Lake 
City: The Deseret News, 1898, [Second Edition, Revised and 
Enlarged, 1914], 14). 

As of August 1831, the Lord had revealed to the Prophet 
Joseph Smith in Section 58, that upon approval from the 
Prophet, some members of the Church were to relocate to 
Jackson County, Missouri. Until 1838, there were two 
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Headquarters of the Church, Kirtland, Ohio, and Jackson 
Country, Missouri. As a result of persecution and unrest 
with the citizens of Missouri, many of the Saints had 
relocated to Clay Country. A city of Zion had been 
established at Far West, previously called Shoal Creek. It 
was to Far West, Missouri, that Joseph Smith and the Saints 
from Kirtland would relocate.    

It has been thought by many, based upon the sudden 
departure of Joseph Smith from Kirtland, that a majority of 
the Saints were possessed by an attitude of apostasy, and 
no longer sustained Joseph Smith as a Prophet of the Lord. 
While it is true that an attitude of persecution did exist, 
it was not held by the majority of the Church members. 
Those who were true to the faith, as they were able, sold 
their land, gathered their possessions, and like the Saints 
in New York, relocated to Missouri. There had been many in    
1831, who had relocated to Missouri, and now those who were 
firm in the faith, did also.  

Karl Ricks Anderson states, 

“Masses of people followed [Joseph Smith], leaving behind 
them their cherished family possessions and comfortable 
homes. In the first seven months of 1838, more than sixteen 
hundred Latter-day Saints left the city [Kirtland] and 
headed west, most to travel to Far West, Missouri. By 1839 
only about one hundred Church members remained in Kirtland. 

“Many Latter-day Saints simply abandoned homes and property 
as they fled Kirtland. William F. Cahoon wrote of his 
anguish” ‘I left a good house & rooms in it well-furnished 
& furnished of my own,’ he wrote, ‘and also a good lot all 
paid for, which I had labored hard to get. I could not 
dispose of it, so I turned the key & locked the door and 
left & from that day to this I have not received anything 
for my property. It is now in the hands of strangers, 
however, we left it and went on our journey to Missouri. 

“Benjamin Johnson described the company, which had 
originally been organized to assist needy members of the 
seventies in their journey to Missouri, as the ‘Kirtland 
Poor Camp.’ ‘The wealthy had apostatized,’ he said, ‘and 
those who had means enough got an early start; while the 
poor, by all journeying together could make and outfit and 
travel with much less expense.’ Those who could not afford 
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to contribute toward the expenses were told they could pay 
later.” (Joseph Smith’s Kirtland: Eyewitness Accounts. Salt 
Lake City: Deseret Book Co., 1989, 235, 237-239). 

Doctrine and Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine 
Teacher’s Manual states, 

“Great blessings came to the Saints while they lived in 
Kirtland. Many of them were called to serve missions and 
willingly made sacrifices to share the gospel. Most of them 
remained faithful during a time of great adversity.” 
(Doctrine and Covenants and Church History Gospel Doctrine 
Teacher’s Manual. Salt Lake City: The Church of Jesus 
Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1999, 149). 

The Lord’s promises are true. If we remain faithful and 
obedient to His commandments and follow the direction of 
His servants, despite the adversity we will experience, 
we too, will be blessed. When the storms come, it will be 
better to be standing “in holy places” (D&C 87:8), than in 
the valley below.    

VI. Conclusions 

This lesson addresses the challenges the Saints experienced 
in Kirtland during the period of 1837-1838. Just sixteen 
months after the dedication of the Kirtland Temple on 
March 27, 1836, apostasy and wickedness had engulfed the 
Saints. It also included the persecution of Joseph Smith, 
the Prophet. 
 
In June, 1837, two apostles, Heber C. Kimball and Orson 
Hyde, with others were called to serve a mission to 
England. 
 
The Lord Poured Out Great Blessings During the Kirtland 
Period: Important doctrine had been restored since Joseph 
Smith had introduced himself to Newell K. Whitney at his 
store in February, 1831. These included, The law of 
consecration; The law of tithing and the law of the fast; 
The kingdoms of glory; The Word of Wisdom; The Second 
Coming; and the organization of the priesthood. 
 
The Saints in Kirtland Made Great Sacrifices to Share the 
Gospel: Shortly after individuals were converted to the 
Church, they were called to serve missions. Zera Pulsipher, 
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Erastus Snow, and John E. Page serve as representatives of 
this group. Many had little or no clothing, money, but they 
were obedient to the call from the Lord to serve. 
 
In 1836, Parley P. Pratt, a member of the Twelve Apostles, 
was called to serve a mission to Canada. After having been 
there for awhile, and unable to find a place where he could  
preach the gospel, he was ready to leave Toronto. A miracle 
occurred that provided a place for him to preach and stay. 
He would be instrumental in baptizing both John and Lenora 
Taylor. John Taylor will serve as an apostle, and then as 
the third Prophet of the Church. 
 
Members of the Quorum of the Twelve Taught Thousands in 
England: At the apex of the apostasy in Kirtland, among the 
leading leaders of the Church, Heber C. Kimball received a 
call to serve a mission in England. He was accompanied by 
Orson Hyde, also a member of the Twelve, and five others. 
They have few belongings. Heber didn’t even own a coat, but 
they left their families and departed for England. 
 
They initially taught at the church in Preston, where 
Joseph Fielding’s brother was a minister. They had such 
success among James’ church members, that he withdrew his 
kindness, not only to the Mormon missionaries, but to his 
brother, Joseph.  
 
The devil, noting their success, visited the brethren in 
their apartment in Preston, to the point of “foaming and 
gnashing their teeth” against them. Within eighteen months, 
over fifteen hundred converts had entered the waters of 
baptism. 
 
On the very day, the missionaries arrived in England, 
Joseph Smith receive a revelation [Section 112] regarding 
the work of the Twelve Apostles. Those who served were 
promised “an effectual door shall be opened unto you” (D&C 
112:19). They were also told that they would “have the 
power to open the door of my kingdom unto any nation 
whithersoever ye shall sent them” (D&C 112:21). 
 
Not only does the success of the Twelve in England confirm 
the Lord’s promise, but it was also confirmed in the 
opening of the German Democratic Republic by a latter-day 
Apostle, Thomas S. Monson. 
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Many Saints in Kirtland Remained Valiant Despite 
Persecution: On January 12, 1838, fueled by the failure of 
the Kirtland Safety Society Anti-Banking Company, Joseph 
Smith and Sidney Ridgon fled Kirtland for their lives by 
horseback. While the persecution and threats to his life 
were real, the majority of the Saints remained faithful. 
Over the next “seven months more than 1600 latter-day 
Saints…[traveled] to Far West, Missouri, [to join Joseph 
and the Saints living there.] “By 1839, only about one 
hundred Church members remained in Kirtland.” (Karl Ricks 
Anderson. Joseph Smith’s Kirtland: Eyewitness Accounts. 
235). 
 
The Saints in Ohio had enjoyed a rich outpouring of 
blessings as they had sacrificed to build a House unto the 
Lord. They were then tried and tested with adversity and 
persecution. Those who remained faithful were strengthened 
through their adversity. Those who turned against the 
Lord’s Prophet, lost the blessing that would have been 
theirs, had they remained faithful. It is an important 
lesson for us to remember as our faith is also tried and 
tested in these latter days. Will we be faithful and 
endure, or fall by the wayside, is the question we each 
have to answer. 
 
In our next lesson [D&C#27], we will address the challenges 
and persecution the Saints experienced while seeking to 
establishing the Church in Missouri.    
  
 
 
  

 

 
   
 
 


